
 

 
 
 
 
 



September 24, 2014 
6:00  p.m. 

Public Hearing 
Proposed: Local Law #1 of 2014 

 
 

Present:  Supervisor Gerald L. Deming, Council Members:  Lynn Parnell, David Deuel, 
                 Frank Rose Jr. and Norman Gates 
 
Absent:   None 
Others:   James Campbell (Town Attorney) 
 
 
RESOLUTION offered by Mrs. Parnell and seconded by Mr. Gates authorizing Supervisor 
Deming to open the Public Hearing at 6:02 p.m.  Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 
 
 
Town Clerk, Mrs. Harris read aloud the Public Hearing notice placed in the Town’s Official 
publication for two weeks, and posted on the website as well. 
 
 
      Supervisor Deming turned the meeting over to Mr. Campbell to outline the purpose of said 
hearing.  Mr. Campbell stated the purpose is to allow the public to make comment and ask 
questions on the proposed Local Law, and fully understands what a hot topic this issue is to 
discuss.  Any person wishing to speak will be allowed 3 minutes, and asked that the comment 
or question be addressed to the Town Board, not the public itself.  Mr. Campbell added 
tonight’s purpose is to allow the public to express to the Board how they interpret the proposed 
law, and for the Board to gain valuable information in order to proceed further based on 
recommendation and/or information received tonight to render a decision at a later date. 
     Supervisor Deming stated in addition to tonight’s meeting, the Board will continue to 
receive written comments on the subject until October 23rd, with email submissions  also being 
accepted. 
 
 
COMMENTS/QUESTIONS 
1)  Melissa Alber: 
      I just found out about this meeting last night when I saw Dave Nagel’s sign on Main Street 
informing us.  If it wasn’t for his sign we would not be aware of the meeting at all.   
*Response:  Clerk Harris stated that the notice was placed in the Livingston County News for 
two consecutive weeks and posted on the Town’s website. 
 
2)  Mary Kummer: 
      The website, specifically facebook, is a perfect vehicle to notify the community, but should 
have more detail as to what the meetings are for. 
 
3)  Grayce McLaghlin: 
      Ms. Kummer asked a question pertaining to postings on facebook, which makes me ask why 
hasn’t the old postings been removed and newer, more important postings added. 
      It is troubling to be here this evening to discuss this matter when other issues such as 
climate change are taking place.  The effects of climate change could have a significant impact 
on the health and economics all over the world, and to have the Town Board take action on 
something that hasn’t been proven safe is unsettling.  Mrs. McLaghlin added she didn’t think 



the Town wouldn’t take action until the State had rendered a decision on hydraulic fracturing.  
Mrs. McLaghlin stated with the addition of solar panels at the school, York Central is sending a 
message that they are taking steps to fight the causes of climate change, switching to clean 
energy, they see the big picture, what does the Town Board see if this law is passed.  The public 
needs to hold the Board to the task of protecting the welfare of this community.  Mrs. 
McLaghlin asked who on the Town Board may financially profit from this Local Law being 
adopted…and commented they should recuse themselves from this decision. 
 
4)  Mary Kummer: 
      Why would the Board allow fracking in the Town if only a handful profit at the expense of 
others?  I resent that the Town Board is proposing this Local Law, the document prepared is 
inviting trouble.  Once the first application is made, it will completely change this community. 
 
5)  David Rose: 
      I agree with others this evening on the concern they have about this Local Law and the 
impact it would have on this community.  Economically it benefits few, with others very much 
affected.  Agriculture, wineries and tourism would certainly suffer with the additional truck 
traffic we cannot guarantee anything can be trucked safely, and have enough traffic currently.  
Ohio and Oklahoma have had a number of earthquakes, with many negative affects, including 
destroying property values.  Very few will benefit. 
 
6)  Bob Thompson: 
      In the proposed Local Law, on page 13 G “Required Setbacks”, the Town cannot regulate the 
industry once it is here, the setbacks are mute…regulations meaningless. 
 
7)  Grayce McLaghlin: 
      In the law on page 9 under section 516 “Performance Standards”, the Code Enforcement 
Officer may utilize the Town Engineer or other third party professionals….Is he or they 
qualified to fully assess this process, and would he know how to respond to an accident if a spill 
occurs. 
 
8)  Anne Roth-Blizzard: 
      On page 1 of the law under “Purpose”, Section B (4) discusses protecting property values.  
When the first hint of hydrofracking comes to the Town of York, residents will be ready to 
move.  Many lending institutions will not grant mortgages to individuals where hydraulic 
fracturing is occurring.  Nationwide will not provide insurance to homeowners. 
 
9)  Kirk Richenberg: 
      How was Clark Patterson Lee involved in the draft of this Local Law?  In June of 2014 prior 
to the regular meeting, a work session took place with 3 Town Board members, Town Attorney 
and a representative from Clark Patterson in attendance, to discuss the Local Law.  This 
meeting they fully reviewed the document and then adopted into the minutes later that night at 
the regular meeting.  Was the Steering Committee involved in drafting this law in any form. 
 
10)  Judy Falzoi: 
        I live in Avon but felt the need to come tonight.  I read the proposed Local Law on the 
internet and then went to your zoning codes to see how everything fit.  “Prohibited” appears 
throughout, which at first glance looked as though the Town was trying to protect themselves.  
Under Special Permitting, I thought the Town Board was outlining a specific area, until further 
reading was done. 
      *If you have children and they ask you a question and you don’t want to give an 
answer….you put them off, they keep coming back until an answer is given…This industry is  



 
 
 
 
like that, they are large and will come right in if you allow them to enter.  This is a “maybe” law 
and will bite you if you adopt it.  Whether it be this Board or the next, there will not be any 
guidance if they are permitted to enter and will leave you liable.  You must take a stand, don’t 
wimp out, as elected officials do what is right, until the State regulations change.  Don’t give 
them a chance to enter. 
 
 
11)  Mary Kummer: 
       How much time and money has been spent on revisions, why did you go this route, why not 
a moratorium or a ban?  At first glance the Law looked good, until you get to the Special 
Permit, which is pretty much an invitation to the industry. 
 
 
12)  David Rose: 
       When first reading the law I thought this was leading to a Ban but further in, the wording 
of the law feels like you are “sneaking” something in. 
 
 
13)  Lee Gratwick: 
        When the Board has the answers to tonight’s questions, I hope we can come together once 
again to review and further discuss our concerns. 
 
 
14)  Melissa Alber: 
        How are we going to prohibit use once they are here, regulations mean absolutely nothing.  
Under this law they will not have to tell us what is inside the trucks.  For years I have had water 
issues, in fact experiencing no water, the Town had a meeting for our area about the possibility 
of water, but haven’t heard anything recently.  I won’t be able to sell our home without water. 
Having permission to frack in our community is even worse. 
 
 
15)  Kirk Richenberg: 
      On page 1 under “Purpose” (B) (5) it says:  Lessen and avoid congestion on town roads…. is 
there a threshold to determine what is congestion. 
 
 
16)  Davies Nagel: 
        Mr. Nagel read aloud his comments and then submitted to Clerk Harris in written format: 
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17)  Grayce McLaghlin: 
       I would like to hear from the audience tonight anyone in favor of this law or fracking itself, 
in order to hear others’ opinions. 
 



18)  Tom Gates Sr.: 
        The State pretty much owns everything.  New York State is gearing up, and we will not 
have a thing to say in the matter. 
 
19)  Judy Falzoi: 
        At a cracker station located in Buffalo(where liquid natural gas is taken and separates out 
components), is a very large and noisy enterprise, communities would certainly not want this.  
If you have something firm on your books (in regulations) you have a bit more of a leg to stand 
on.  Special Permitting in the proposed Local Law is the loophole they are looking for, if you 
approve this law you open the door to industry and affects not only your community but others 
as well. 
 
20)  Kirk Richenberg: 
        What was the total bill to Clark Patterson from start to finish? 
 
21)  David Rose: 
        I would like to hear from the Town Board their thoughts as to what they feel would be a  
positive associated with fracking. 
 
22)  Henry Fuller: 
        I was a member of the Steering Committee and the purpose was to come together to create 
a mission statement, for the betterment of this community.  Many people misunderstand, the 
fact is we cannot regulate the gas industry, and spent numerous hours discussing that.  We 
took a trip to Pennsylvania and toured different sites, with the guide not really showing the 
affected areas as we had hoped.  As a committee tried to come up with what was best for the 
community.  We had several people make up the Steering Committee including the Town 
Attorney, Supervisor Deming and Council Members Lynn Parnell and Frank Rose.  You are 
giving up one industry for another with the Right to Farm status of this community.  What 
difference does it make if the well is contaminated by farm waste or frack fluid? 
      I was also led to believe anytime you have three Board members it constitutes a meeting.  
Attorney Campbell replied, anytime you have the majority of the Board, it does indeed 
constitute a meeting.  If Board members are present for gatherings of business purposes, you 
must allow the public to witness, they may not be allowed to participate, but can attend.  Mr. 
Fuller:  For a large number of meetings Mr. Deming was present, but when the document was 
completed, his name was crossed off, as if he was not a committee member.  
 
 *Supervisor Deming stated:  I was present for the first few meetings to help the committee get 
organized, but was never an official member, I only tried to help get things started. 
 
23)  David Rose: 
        We feel a bit helpless at times.  Moratoriums and Bans have been challenged and have 
been upheld.  There is a precedence we can follow in order to do the same. 
 
 
24)  Mary Kummer: 
        If the regulations are not enforceable, half of the document is not enforceable as well.  I do 
not have a lot of faith in this, it will be too late to protect ourselves once they are in. 
 
 
25)  David Rose: 
        One Code Officer cannot protect us. 
 



26)  Melissa Alber: 
        There is too much back and forth with the regulations.  Some regulations are positive while 
others are not. 
 
27)  David Rose: 
        Agriculture has been the heart and soul of this community, if fracking is allowed the gas 
industry will not be the same kind of neighbor. 
 
28)  Mary Kummer: 
        What does the map indicate? 
Mr. Campbell’s response:  Red areas on the map depict “no-drill zones”. 
 
29)  Tom Gates Sr.: 
        We already have many gas lines in this town, and feel we have a good relationship with the 
gas industry. 
 
30)  Anne Roth-Blizzard: 
        When I was on the Planning Board several years ago, as Chairperson I was asked by then 
Town Attorney, to have one of the members recuse themselves from a vote that may be a 
possible conflict of interest to him.  At this time, we may have 2 or 3 members of the Town 
Board that could benefit because of fracking, they should recuse themselves as well for the 
same reason. 
 
31)  Tom Gates Sr.: 
        Maybe they have looked at this and feel it could be a benefit. 
 
32)  Tom Gates Jr.: 
        If we look at other areas, and take land not normally used for a specific purpose such as 
wind farm communities, how will this affect/benefit this community. 
 
33)  Melissa Alber: 
        Every meeting I have attended, the majority of the residents do not want this industry 
here.  Only a small handful will benefit.  This is not positive for our community. 
 
34)  Grayce McLaghlin: 
        When the Board discussed a moratorium two years ago, many residents came out in 
support of it, including several hundred signed names to a petition.  When the vote came about 
the Town Board really didn’t listen to the majority of the community….Please re-think this 
Local Law until real answers can be received. 
 
35)  Jeanne Williams: 
        Will email be a sufficient way to submit comments to the Town Board? 
Attorney Campbell and Supervisor Deming each responded emails are certainly acceptable. 
 
 
36)  Bob Thompson: 
        When you hear at previous meetings and again this evening the dangers of fracking….this 
would be very irresponsible of the Board to adopt this law. 
 
 
37)  Marta Burroughs: 
       Can the Board indicate that you are even listening tonight. 



 
 
38)  Henry Fuller: 
       The Steering Committee started out with no direction.  We thought we might get something 
from DEC, but received no help.  What the public has reviewed is something really prepared by 
Norm Gardner of Clark Patterson Lee, after suggestions from the committee.  Mr. Fuller 
stated: to “zone” people out or in is not right. 
 
 
39)  Kirk Richenberg: 
        I attended one (1) Steering Committee meeting, and Mr. Fuller told me Norm Gardner 
previously worked in the gas/fracking industry. 
 
40)  Melissa Alber: 
        I had a bit of concern on who was chosen to be on the Steering Committee.  The selection 
went very quickly, and their direction went from nothing to regulations as quickly. 
 
*Supervisor Deming responded the Committee was comprised of: 
            

            2 – Town Board Members  (1 in support and 1 against a moratorium) 
                        2 – Farmers (1 in support and 1 against fracking) 
             2 – Members from the community 
  Town Attorney 
  Representative from Clark Patterson Lee 
  Zoning Officer 
     
41)  Mary Kummer: 
        When my property becomes affected from others’ decisions, the quality of life will also be 
altered.  This is not the right choice to make for this community, listen to your residents. 
 
42)  Henry Fuller: 
        I agree to a point on properties being affected, farmers do the same thing….do you like all 
of the manure trucks… 
 
*Ms. Kummer responded, no she did not. 
 
Mr. Fuller:  One member on the Steering Committee had just finished writing a moratorium 
for the Town of Perinton. 
 
43)  Judy Falzoi: 
        I was very neutral previously, but now have conducted much research on the dangers of 
fracking.  Information is certainly out there about the gas and oil industry, you don’t have to go 
to one site or the other (for it or against it).  The EPA puts out a great deal of information for 
you to read, research and render a decision.  The newspapers are another source of 
information.  The Town Board needs to make a decision. 
 
44)  Molly Cummings: 
        Our family moved to York a year and a half ago.  We felt reasonably comfortable prior to 
our purchase that York would not be a community that would welcome this industry.  I find it 
very disheartening if it does come here, because it is quite easy to find evidence to educate 
yourselves on the dangers.  Basic health should be the reason to render a positive decision for 
this community. 



 
*Supervisor Deming stated the Public Hearing will remain open for written comments until 
October 23rd.  Mr. Deming added the Board will try to get answers to these questions swiftly 
after the comment period has ended. 
 
45)  Melissa Alber: 
        I would like to request additional notification to the public going forward. 
 
 
 
 
RESOLUTION offered by Mrs. Parnell and seconded by Mr. Deuel to adjourn the Public 
Hearing until October 23rd.  Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 
 
 
Public Hearing closed at 7:20 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
        Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
        Christine M. Harris, Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
         
 
   
 
 


